American Academy Casablanca



Community Handbook 2019-2020 School Year

Approved by the Executive Board: June 2019

Table of Contents

Guiding Statements	3
1. School Administration and Operation	4
1.1. The Senior Leadership Team	4
1.2. The Executive/Advisory/Community Boards	4
1.3. Parent-Student Concerns and Appeals	4
1.4. Daily Schedule and Access to Campus	5
1.5. Communication Between School and Home	6
1.6. Gifts to Teachers and Staff	7
1.7. Parties	7
1.8. Cafeteria Service	7
1.9. Student Transportation Service	7
1.10 AAC Library, Supply & Copy Store	8
2. Student Expectations	9
2.1. Student Attendance	9
2.2. Student Dress Code	9
2.3. Student Code of Conduct	10
2.4. Technology Guidelines	16
3. Academic Evaluation	18
3.1. Course Programs (Syllabus)	18
3.2. Academic Grades	19
3.3. Guidelines for Homework	19
3.4. Promotion Across Grade Levels	21
3.5. Graduation Requirements	21
3.6. Grade Conversion and GPA Calculation	22
3.7. External Testing at AAC	23
3.8. Student Records	23
3.9. Academic Honesty	24
4. Student Life	25
4.1. Service Learning	25
4.2. Awards and Recognitions	27
4.3. Promotions and Graduation	27
4.4. Athletic Program	28
4.5. After School Activities	30
4.6. One Day Field Trips / Excursions / Service Learning Tri	ips 30
4.7. International Travel Opportunities	31
4.8. Assemblies	31
4.9. School Events and Productions	31
4.10. Student Health	32
4.11. Student Government	36
4.12. Financial Aid and Tuition Reduction	36
4.13. Room Parents	36
4.14. Image Use	36
5. Additional Guidelines for the Exploratorium	36
Parent/Guardian Signature Form	37

Guiding Statements

Mission

American Academy Casablanca offers a distinctly unique American school experience.

Through participation in the highest quality, inquiry-based, student-centered programs, all students find fulfillment by accomplishing personal and academic excellence, become multilingual global citizens that adapt and contribute in a rapidly changing world, and act on their values to positively impact those around them.

Vision

American Academy Casablanca aspires to be the leading American-international school in Morocco.

By implementing an innovative and rigorous academic program delivered in a safe, student-centered environment, American Academy Casablanca inspires students to discover their passion for learning, fulfill their potential, and become responsible global citizens.

Core Values

- <u>Integrity</u>-Being an example to others by demonstrating honesty and upholding the highest moral and ethical principles.
- Compassion-Feeling deep empathy that leads to the desire to serve where there is a need.
- Respect-Valuing and showing appreciation for the feelings and well-being of yourself/others.
- Responsibility-Being accountable for your actions, following through on tasks and obligations, accepting consequences, and assuming the need to help and support others.
- Excellence-Always demonstrating your most outstanding qualities and always giving your best.

Educational Philosophy

Our educational philosophy is simple, yet immensely complex -- to develop the whole child, both intellectually and emotionally.

At American Academy Casablanca, we believe that:

- Students learn most effectively when provided opportunities for exploration, critical thinking, collaboration, and problem-solving within authentic situations in an environment that makes them feel comfortable, challenged and happy.
- Effective instructional practices progress from play-based, through project-based, and culminate in research-based approaches to teaching and learning.
- We best meet the needs of learners when we understand them as individuals and make them feel welcome and appreciated.
- The family and the community must be active participants in supporting student learning.
- Learning is a lifelong endeavor.
- A culture of high expectations and striving for personal and academic excellence leads to higher achievement.
- Holistic learning encompasses a balance between academics, the arts, and physical, social, and emotional well-being.
- Every person has equal inherent value and that embracing diverse cultures, ideas and practices strengthens our community.
- As a fortunate and educated school community in Morocco, we have the responsibility to do our part to make the world a better place.
- The school community's diverse backgrounds and a sense of internationalism are honored and celebrated.
- A rich and stimulating learning environment includes aesthetically pleasing buildings, flexible learning spaces, active use of technology, and a safe, supportive and happy atmosphere.

General Objectives

- 1. To challenge students through an internationally accredited, standards-based, American-style curriculum that is multidisciplinary in Primary School, interdisciplinary in Secondary School.
- 2. To help our students find purpose in their lives and the desire to contribute positively to the lives of others.
- 3. To promote lifelong learning among our school community, actively developing our professionals and our students.
- 4. To prepare students who can communicate effectively in English, French, and Arabic to better achieve success in a multicultural, globalized context.
- 5. To create a safe environment that encourages responsible and ethical behaviors in order to nurture healthy interpersonal and intrapersonal relationships.
- 6. To form open-minded individuals who can assertively express their points of view, while appreciating others who do the same.
- 7. To promote a sense of AAC school spirit, sense of belonging and pride in spite of rigorous daily challenges.
- 8. To provide students with a program of study that results in sufficient preparation for admission and success in the universities of their choice.
- 9. To inculcate the values of integrity, compassion, respect, responsibility, and excellence in our students.

1. School Administration and Operation

1.1. School Leadership

The Head of School is responsible for all facets of school operations, and is assisted by the Deputy Head of School. Leadership responsibilities are delegated to a variety of positions that support the decision making process. These include a Director of Admissions and Public Relations, a Director of Administration and Finance and a variety of positions including Lead Teachers, a Dean of Students, Athletic Coordinator, Fine Arts Coordinator, IB Program Coordinators, among others.

Head of School/High School Principal - David Flaschberger (dflaschberger@aac.ac.ma)
Deputy Head of School/PreK-8 Principal - Sean Licata (slicata@aac.ac.ma)

1.2. The Executive Board/Advisory Board/Community Board

The Executive Board is the highest authority of the school, making all long term decisions and is consulted on day-to-day matters by school administration. The Executive Board meets periodically and also hears appeals from the school community.

President and Founder-Said Kouhaila Advisor to the President-Driss Drissi

Head of School-David Flaschberger President of the Advisory Board-Patrick Miller

The school also has an Advisory Board, made up of international educational experts interested in AAC and who specialize in education. The Community Board is made up of parents, teachers, students and leadership and assist the Head of School in school operations. Elections are held in September each year for the various groups to select their representatives.

1.3. Parent-Student Concerns and Appeals

The first point of contact for all concerns should be the student's teacher, before escalating to the administration. The following is the appropriate path for parent communication with the school regarding concerns:

- 1. Teacher / Other staff member
- 2. Division Principal / Area Director
- 3. Head of School
- 4. Executive Board

1.4. Daily School Schedule and Access to Campus

The campus of the American Academy Casablanca is available for students, teachers, and staff to use for all matters related to academic and student life across the AAC community. Different areas of the campus have different schedules and levels of access, which are described here within:

- 1. Campus is open Monday through Friday from 7:45 AM to 4:30 PM.
- 2. Classes are held from 8:20 AM to 3:30 PM on Monday through Thursday and Fridays from 8:20 AM to 12:15 PM.
- 3. After School Activities are held on Mondays-Thursdays from 3:30-4:30 PM, with some varsity sports practices until 5 PM.
- 4. Students should arrive to campus between 8:00 and 8:15 daily. Primary students report to the designated area. Middle School and High School students go directly to the courtyard.
- 5. Students should be picked up according to the following:
 - a. Students who are not enrolled in After School Activities or athletic teams should be picked up no later than 10 minutes after the end of classes.
 - b. Students who are picked up more than 10 minutes after the end of After School Activities departure time must wait in a designated and supervised waiting area.
 - c. Students who are not picked up by the time campus closes will be left under the supervision of the on-duty Security Guard, after one attempted phone call to the parent/guardian.
 - d. Varsity and Junior Varsity players are the exception to the pick-up rules above as outlined by the corresponding section of this Handbook.
- 6. During Ramadan, classes will be held from 9:00 AM to 2:40 PM Monday through Thursday and through 12:15 on Fridays. There will be no after school activities or sports. Campus will be open from 8:40 AM to 3:00 PM. Exceptionally, sports practices may be held for Varsity teams during tournament seasons, only when it is determined by the School Leadership that practice is absolutely necessary during this period.

Schedule for Administrative Offices

Administrative Offices are open at all times that the Campus is open. Students are not allowed to enter any offices without specific permission from an adult. The school also has summer hours for administration.

Classrooms

Students may enter classrooms only during designated classes or under the supervision of a teacher or staff member. Students are not permitted in classrooms when proper supervision is not available. Teachers are responsible for locking their classrooms when they are not present. Students are never permitted in the Teacher Work Rooms or Teachers' Lounge.

Visitors to Campus

AAC desires to maintain a safe and effective learning environment. Therefore, all campus visitors must abide by the following procedure:

- 1. Anyone that is not employed by AAC or enrolled as a student at AAC is considered a visitor to campus.
- 2. Visitors to campus are not permitted to disrupt class or any part of the educational process except when they are on a tour with the Admissions' Director, who should get permission from the teacher to visit the classroom. Parents are not permitted to go to their child's class or meet with teachers without a prior scheduled appointment.
- 3. With the exception of special school events during which the campus is open to the school community or public, all visitors to campus must report themselves to Security upon entrance, turn in a form of ID, and receive an access badge to the specific office or location of their visit.
- 4. AAC reserves the right to accept or deny campus access.

1.5. Communication Between School and Home

AAC Teachers and Administrators believe in the value of fluid communication between the school and parents. Frequent mass communication is sent in the form of emails and bulletins. In addition, individual communication may also take place via phone call, email, parent meetings, or conferences.

Email

The preferred method of communication is email via Renweb. All official AAC mass communications and individual communications are sent via email to the account registered in Renweb at the beginning of the school year. It is the parent's responsibility to regularly check the email account. Information sent by email to the account registered in Renweb is considered as "informed" to parents, regardless if the parent checked the email or not. Likewise, parents may write emails to the school, and the email will be attended ideally within 24 hours. At times, to provide a proper response, an investigation is required. In such a case, notice of receipt of the email will be sent within 24 hours, along with the date the parent/student can expect a more detailed response or solution.

Phone Calls

Parents may contact their teachers and Principal via telephone by calling the school's phone number and requesting a call back with the Division Secretary. A call back system is preferred because teachers are usually in class and may be hard to reach. Teachers will return phone calls within 24 hours upon receipt of the message.

Bulletins

Official Bulletins are sent on a regular basis. These include upcoming important dates, events and celebrations. Bulletins are sent to the email account(s) registered in Renweb.

Back to School Parent Meetings

At the beginning of the school year each Division will hold a parent meeting in order to allow parents and teachers to meet, to provide general information, policies, guidelines, and expectations to parents, as well as to provide parents with an overview of the academic program for the grade level. Parents of students in all grade levels are strongly encouraged to attend these meetings in order to receive important information about their child's educational process.

Parent-Teacher Progress Report Conferences

Conferences with your child's teacher are held formally twice a year. Parents are invited to meet with their child's teacher(s) regarding their academic and social progress at AAC. Parents are obligated to attend, and conferences in grades 4-12 are student-led.

Individual Parent/Guardian Meetings

At times parents might request meetings with AAC Teachers or Administrators. These meetings may be set up directly with the Teacher or through the Division Secretary in order to set a time when the teacher is free from teaching duties and available to meet. When a teacher requires a meeting with a parent, the teacher will contact the parent directly and set up a mutually agreed upon day and time.

Teachers are responsible for instruction and supervision of students during school hours; therefore, non-scheduled or "walk-in" requests to meet at length are generally not possible.

In the case a parent does not show up for the meeting, it will be rescheduled once. If a parent doesn't show up for a second meeting, the pertinent information will be sent by email to the account registered in Renweb and considered as "informed." In these cases, a copy of the email will be placed in the student file, and the Principal will be copied.

1.6. Gifts to Teachers and Staff

Students and parents are encouraged to write letters of appreciation to teachers and staff and to forward copies to the Administration. The giving of expensive gifts may impair or appear to influence professional decisions or actions of staff members. Meanwhile, many students and parents cannot afford expensive gifts. Therefore, students and parents are not permitted to give expensive gifts to staff members.

Staff members are not permitted to accept gifts of a value greater than 200 MAD or its equivalent from individual students or their immediate families. Room Parents may organize money collections of no more than 200 MAD per student to give a collective gift to a staff member, considering the gift is given "from the class" and not associated with individual students or groups of students. The gift is presented on behalf of all students in the class even if the family does not participate in the collection.

1.7. Parties

Parties for individual students are not allowed during class time and must take place during Snack Time/Recess. Birthday Parties are allowed and must be scheduled with the teacher in advance. A cake or cupcakes may be brought by the parents, as well as juice and/or water. No decorations are to be displayed. No gifts or gift bags are to be given away.

1.8. Cafeteria Service

A nutritious well-balanced hot lunch is available daily at the school cafeteria to students who enroll in AAC's food service program. The lunch program can be paid in a yearly fee. Students who opt not to participate in the cafeteria plan may bring a lunch from home in a thermal lunch bag as lunches will not be refrigerated through the morning.

In order to fuel them for a productive learning day, students should eat a healthy breakfast before arriving at AAC, and a healthy lunch here on campus. Students may not have carbonated beverages (soft drinks). They should bring healthy snacks/lunches instead of chocolate, candy, chips, or fast food. Students are not allowed to eat between class periods or in classrooms. Students may eat a snack during their recesses and all students have a lunch break during their daily schedule. Delivery of lunches by parents/drivers or delivery services is permitted only for high school students and may not be "fast food".

1.9. Student Transportation

AAC offers transportation service to and from school for a limited number of interested families. Students who ride on school transport must follow the same school rules as they do while on the AAC campus. Students who do not follow the rules will be referred to the Division Principal, and may be removed from the transportation service. The driver is in charge of students at the time they are on the bus.

Each student using the AAC transportation service will be given specific pick-up and drop-off times, and the drivers will make every effort to keep to that schedule. Students should report to the arranged bus stop at least 5 minutes earlier than the assigned time. The student should be outside, ready to board the bus when it arrives. Missing the bus is not a valid excuse for absence from school. Drivers are instructed not to wait past the assigned pick up time. Upon drop off, a parent or guardian must be at the bus stop waiting for each Exploratorium or Primary School student. The driver is not allowed to leave the bus, and he will not release a young student without a responsible adult present. The driver is instructed not to wait past the assigned drop off time. If an adult is not present to take the young student, the driver will continue on the route and deliver that student back to AAC. The parent will then be responsible for transportation home. If an Exploratorium or Primary School student has a sibling in Middle or High School, parents may visit the AAC Operations Office to give written consent for the younger child to be dropped off in the care of that older sibling. If a family moves their residence within the school year, AAC transportation is not guaranteed to continue in that school year.

1.10. AAC Library and Copy Room

The AAC Library provides a fundamental set of resources in an environment that is warm, inviting, and welcoming place. The library provides stimulating work areas as well as reflective books and corners as a place to conduct research, play board games, draw or read.

The library staff strives to:

• Support the learning needs of all members of the learning community and recognizes the diverse learning abilities, styles, and needs and the languages of instruction at the school.

• Encourage and engage students in reading, viewing, and listening not only for understanding, but also for enjoyment.

The library is open daily from 8:00 am-4:20 pm. Please note library schedule may be adjusted.

Procedure for Lost Books

If a book is lost or damaged it must be paid for. A notice of lost book will be sent via email and the price of the book will automatically be billed to the student's account, payable at the school cashier. The library payment must be made to the school cashier. Payment is refundable only if a lost book is found and returned in good condition on or before the last day of the current school year. Families may also opt to replace the book (same ISBN) themselves, by purchasing online or while traveling.

Class Visits

Students in ECE and Primary School visit the library once a week with their class to listen to a story, practice library skills, and check out materials. Students in grades 6-12 visit the library at the discretion of their specific subject teachers. Individual students may visit the library during class, with a pass, as needed at the discretion and with permission of the teacher. Middle and High School Students may visit the library freely during lunch to check out materials, get started on homework assignments, conduct research, play board games, draw or read. Students in grades 6-12 are also invited to utilize the library on Fridays after school from 12:30 pm until 3:00 pm.

Library Usage

Parents are encouraged to open a library account. Parents should use the library before or after school, so as not to disturb scheduled class visits. Parents with library accounts are responsible for all materials borrowed and they are due back in one week, or may be renewed if there are no hold requests. The lost book policy applies to adults; however, the fine is added to the family account.

Students in the ECE through 2nd grade may borrow one book at a time; 3rd-5th graders may borrow two books at a time. grades 6-12 and adult patrons (parents) may borrow as many items as they wish to be responsible and accountable for as per the lost book policy.

Textbooks and Ebooks

The school provides resources that are up to date with educational best practices and aligned with the goal to prepare students for working in the age of technology. This means that many resources are purchased in the form of ebooks and etexts.

AAC Copy Room and School Supplies

Each student will purchase a supplies from a list for their needs during the school year. These lists can include exercise books for all subject areas, pencils, pens, scissors, rulers and erasers, folders and files. In addition to this, students will purchase subject-department specific materials, for example playdough, crayons, or an art sketchbook.

Students may also make personal copies as needed for the cost of 1 MAD per copy.

2. Expectations for Students

2.1. Student Attendance

At American Academy Casablanca we believe that education is a student-centered process. Therefore, in order for a student to receive the best academic experience and achieve optimal academic progress, he or she must be present during class time. All students receive an annual calendar at the beginning of each school year, and it is recommended that students not miss academic days for any reason.

The following outline expectations and guidelines for student attendance:

- Students are expected to attend school everyday. When students must miss school for illness or a family emergency, the parent must contact the division secretary in writing prior to the start of the school day.
- 2. The Division Principal determines whether the absence is "excused" or "unexcused".
- 3. Students are required to request and complete all missed assignments, tests, and quizzes by the assigned deadlines.
- 4. Students with unexcused absences will not receive grades for their made up work.

Arriving Late to Class / Skipping Class:

- a. Arriving late to class will affect the Citizenship grade in that class.
- b. Students who are on campus and choose not to attend class receive a Disciplinary Referral.

2.2. Student Dress Code

Students at AAC are expected to use the complete school uniform at all times while on campus, field trips, and at other times when instructed to do so. Failure to comply with the school Dress Code will result in consequences as outlined in the Code of Conduct. The corresponding Division Principal is the ultimate authority on decisions regarding individual cases of uniform and dress code compliance.

Students in grades 1-12 will have a "Formal" uniform and a "PE" uniform, which are subject to the stipulations below. Children in the Exploratorium will use the PE uniform daily.

Guidelines for the AAC Uniform for students in grade 1-12:

- 1. All uniform items except shoes, socks, hair cover (scarf or other) and hair bows must be official AAC uniform items.
- 2. Shoes must be closed; open-back shoes are not permitted.
- 3. AAC pants & shorts may be worn by male or female students of any age.
- 4. AAC skorts may be worn by females in Exploratorium and Primary School.
- 5. AAC skirts or dresses may be worn by females in Middle School and High School.
- 6. In all cases, students' underwear should not be visible at any time (examples: sagging pants, short skirts, riding-up shirts etc).
- 7. The official navy blue uniform shirt must be used by all students through grade 11; the trim must correspond to the appropriate Division (Exploratorium-yellow, Primary-green, Middle School-red, High School-white).
- 8. Seniors may wear the Red Senior Shirt, their official class shirt or the navy blue uniform shirt.
- 9. No tattoos or body piercings may be visible.
- 10. Light makeup, small earrings, and fingernail paint is permitted if it does not cause a distraction.
- 11. AAC PE uniforms must be worn for PE classes.

On days when students are permitted to be out of uniform while at school or school events, they must follow these guidelines:

- 1. No tube tops, halter tops or spagnetti strap tops.
- 2. No visible midriffs, cleavage, underwear or see-through fabric.
- 3. No shorts, skirts and/or dresses shorter than fingertip plus one inch.
- 4. No ripped or torn clothing is permitted.
- 5. Shoes must be close-toed; sandals and open-back shoes are not permitted.
- 6. Any type of stretch pants including but not limited to: leggings, yoga pants, tights, etc. cannot be worn in place of pants. Accompanying top and/or bottom (shorts / skirts) must meet dress code length requirement.
- 7. No clothing or accessories depicting drugs, alcohol, guns, gang attire, or the use of offensive/obscene pictures or language.
- 8. No inappropriate jewelry or accessories such as pocket chains or spikes.

2.3. Student Code of Conduct

The American Academy Casablanca educational community strives to model the values of Integrity, Compassion, Respect, Responsibility, and Excellence. These values serve as the basis for student conduct expectations. The Citizenship grade is derived from a rubric based on student demonstration of these expected behaviors in each class in grades 1-12. The student Code of Conduct defines each value and outlines behaviors expected of AAC students with regard to the demonstration of each value as follows:

1. Integrity

Definition: Being an example to others by demonstrating honesty and upholding the highest moral and ethical principles. Expected Behaviors that demonstrate Integrity:

- 1. Doing the right thing, even when no one is looking.
- 2. Being honest; always telling the truth.
- 3. Being reliable; always keeping your word.
- 4. Admitting mistakes and making amends.
- 5. Refusing to spread rumors or gossip.

2. Compassion

Definition: Feeling deep empathy that leads to the desire to serve where there is a need. Expected Behaviors that demonstrate Compassion:

- 1. Making sure everyone feels included.
- 2. Being considerate of others.
- 3. Taking advantage of opportunities to help others.
- 4. Finding common ground with others.
- 5. Demonstrating empathy; putting yourself in someone else's shoes.

3. Respect

Definition: valuing and showing appreciation for the feelings and well-being of yourself and others. Expected Behaviors that demonstrate Respect:

- 1. Always minding one's manners; saying please, thank you, etc
- 2. Being polite; never being rude to others.
- 3. Recognizing others' achievements.
- 4. Listening attentively when others speak.
- 5. Taking care of yourself and others.

4. Responsibility

Definition: Being accountable for your actions, following through on tasks and obligations, accepting consequences, and assuming the need to help and support others. Expected Behaviors that demonstrate Responsibility:

- 1. Being accountable for your own actions; accepting consequences.
- 2. Being disciplined and self-controlled at all times.
- 3. Fulfilling your obligations on time.
- 4. Do your fair share when collaborating with others.
- 5. Helping those in need.

5. Excellence

Definition: Always demonstrating your most outstanding qualities and always giving your best. Expected Behaviors that demonstrate Excellence:

- 1. Making education the top priority; being both physically and mentally prepared.
- 2. Identifying weaknesses, showing a desire to improve, and learning from mistakes.

- 3. Always giving your best.
- 4. Being patient and resilient.
- 5. Being humble and asking for help and advice when needed.

Student Behavior in the Exploratorium

Exploratorium educational practices honor a child's role as director of his or her education while providing an environment rich in opportunity for hands-on experiences. Early childhood education practices and research have found that a child's cognitive, emotional and social development are interdependent. Exploratorium practices support development of critical thinking by fostering independence and problem-solving skills; the development of positive self-concept by honoring the child's interests and inquiries; and positive social relations by encouraging opportunity for positive peer and social relations.

Students ranging from 2 years old through Kindergarten model the AAC Values on a daily basis as part of the formative programs in the Exploratorium. Respectful agreements and boundaries support the need for physical and emotional safety and order as they are identified, discussed and practiced within a culture of listening and exchange between children and adults.

Our Collaborative Problem-Solving Practices and Positive Discipline approach are inspired by child development educators and theorists including Piaget, Vygotsky, and Gerber. AAC provides an environment which nurtures children to develop a sense of self that is positive, empathetic and resilient. Teachers structure the classroom environment and routines to offer children opportunities to build a sense of empathy and respect for others; to learn to cooperate with teachers and peers, and to practice resolving conflicts with others through negotiation and problem-solving.

The Exploratorium Discipline Policy is a three-point process. Teacher(s) start with step one and move on only as necessary if the offending behavior continues. Teachers are consistent with their practices and language personally and as a team.

- 1. <u>Proximity</u>. Teacher(s) are always near, observing and/or engaging with students. Teacher(s) move closer to any student who needs support or redirection to see if this will result in a behavior change.
- Language. Teacher(s) model consistently used conflict resolution questions and phrases that empower students to speak directly to each other, voice their interpretation of the conflict and generate solutions. Teacher(s) repeat students' statements for clarity. Teacher(s) help generate solutions if necessary. Teacher(s) confirm, acknowledge and praise the resolution of conflict.
- 3. <u>Space</u>. If the conflict cannot be resolved immediately or the offending behavior endangers well-being, then Teacher(s) brings the offending student(s) into a neutral space to sit down, drink water and breathe. After a few minutes, Teacher(s) readdresses the student(s) and begins the process anew.

Positive reinforcement techniques are encouraged to be implemented at home to support the child's positive and appropriate behaviors both at home and at school. If a student demonstrates behavior in the classroom that causes concern, the school will request a meeting to review it together. Likewise, if a child is demonstrating concerning behaviors at home, parents are encouraged to reach out the the school for support.

In the event that behavior problems are serious or cannot be resolved using the approach outlined in this section, the Administration reserves the right to apply the more strenuous disciplinary measures applicable to upper grades, if necessary.

Citizenship Grades

All students in grades 1-12 earn a Citizenship Grade based on their demonstration of AAC values as per the following guidelines:

1. The Citizenship Grade is calculated based on demonstration of the AAC values as per the Expected Behaviors as described above.

- 2. The Citizenship grade will be reflected on each Report Card.
- 3. In Primary, Citizenship Grades are calculated by the homeroom teacher for all students with input from teachers of complementary subjects, and the Citizenship Grade will be reflected on the report card as a single, total score.
- 4. In Middle School and High School, each course teacher calculates a Citizenship Grade and the average of those scores is reflected on the report card.
- 5. For all students, behavioral infractions will reduce the final Citizenship Grade each Grading Period as outlined in the Disciplinary Actions section of this Handbook (see below).
- 6. An overall grade of 65 or higher is considered a passing Citizenship Grade.
- 7. The Final Annual Citizenship Grade must be 65 or higher for non-conditioned continued enrollment at AAC across school years.

Disciplinary Procedures for Grades 1-12

The AAC Student Code of Conduct determines that discipline be fair but firm, and that student behavior be a reflection of the AAC Values. When a student fails to demonstrate AAC Values and incurs a Disciplinary infraction, the school must take measures to correct the behavior. Disciplinary measures may be applied during any class or activity in which the student participates inside or outside the school, including field trips and/or on the school bus. This section of the Handbook applies for students in grades 1-12.

Disciplinary infractions are broken into three categories: Minor, Major and Severe Infractions. Consequences, including corrective actions, correspond to the severity of the infraction.

Student Behavior in Class

Teachers are expected to promote positive discipline in their classrooms and to handle minor behavioral issues with students, individually without involving the office. However, if further action or consequence is needed, a teacher/staff member may write a disciplinary referral. The following procedure is applied for student behavior in class:

- 1. <u>First Teacher Intervention.</u> Remind students of AAC Values and policies.
- 2. <u>Second Teacher Intervention.</u> Remind students of AAC Values and policies, and speak to the student after class. Consider involving the Guidance Counselor, upon teacher discretion.
- 3. <u>Disciplinary Referral.</u> If the behavior persists, it is no longer a Minor Infraction, but a Major Infraction. A Disciplinary Referral is completed by the teacher/staff member and turned in to the corresponding Division Office for follow up, investigation, and eventual validation.

Minor Infractions

When a student fails to adhere to the AAC Student Code of Conduct in class, as described above, it is generally managed at the same moment, by the teacher or staff-member that is present.

- 1. Uniform Code Violations these carry a 1 point Citizenship Grade reduction.
- 2. Tardies-these carry a 1 point Citizenship Grade reduction.
- 3. Possession of matches/lighter

The following are a list of Minor Infractions:

- 4. Classroom Disruption, including misuse of laptop
- 5. Eating during class/Littering
- 6. Bring electronic games to school/using cell phone during school day or headphones during class
- 7. Rough play
- 8. Other Infractions as determined by school administration

Major Infractions

If a student commits, or is believed to have committed, a Major Infraction, the Teacher or Staff-member must submit a Disciplinary Referral to the Corresponding Division Office for follow up, investigation, and eventual validation.

The following are a list of Major Infractions:

1. Accumulation of Minor Infractions

- 2. Use of foul language
- 3. Fighting or any activity that threatens to cause bodily harm to another student
- 4. Skipping class
- 5. Verbal abuse or harassment/Bullying
- 6. Public Displays of Affection
- 7. Hiding school information from parents
- 8. Disruptive/unsafe behavior on the bus
- 9. Leaving school without permission
- 10. Using safety equipment unnecessarily (ex: fire alarms, extinguishers, etc)
- 11. Plagiarism and cheating (a grade of 0 is also placed in the gradebook for the assignment for all students knowingly involved)
- 12. Other Infractions deemed Major by school administration

Each Major Infraction results in a reduction of the Citizenship Grade, determined by Administration.

Severe Infractions

If a student commits, or is believed to have committed, a Severe Infraction, the Teacher or Staff-member must submit a Disciplinary Referral to the Corresponding Division Office for follow up, investigation, and eventual validation.

The following are a list of Severe Infractions:

- 1. Physical Abuse
- 2. Vandalism
- 3. Destruction of school property and other people's property
- 4. Inappropriate behavior in school or at school events
- 5. Blackmail and extortion
- 6. Possession and/or use of fireworks and firecrackers
- 7. Possession, use, or distribution of drugs (including alcohol and tobacco)
- 8. Possession, use, or distribution of weapons
- 9. Stealing or Arson
- 10. Disrespecting national symbols of Morocco or any other country
- 11. Accumulation of major infractions
- 12. Other violations of the Expected Behaviors based on AAC's School Values deemed as Severe Infractions.

Each Major Infraction results in a review of the student's status at the school, along with an immediate consequence. If an expulsion is deemed necessary, a Discipline Committee (made up of various staff members) is called and reviews the case, then makes a recommendation to the Head of School.

Note: Regardless of the consequence assigned as a corrective action, the student's family is responsible financially for damages caused to property.

Corrective Actions

In addition to the Infractions being reflected in the Citizenship Grade, infractions result in possible Corrective Actions as described below.

- 1. Lunch Detention
- 2. 1 hour of after-school Detention
- 3. In-School Suspension
- 4. Out of School Suspension
- 5. Conduct Probation or Expulsion

The Administration reserves the right to modify the above procedure or take other appropriate steps as necessary to ensure student discipline is properly and effectively managed on the AAC campus.

In-School Suspension

Internal Suspension consists of the student coming to school, but does not attend classes nor interact socially with other students. Work is assigned to be done under supervision. The student is responsible for obtaining the academic information given on the suspended days.

Failure to attend Internal Suspension for any reason, other than documented medical situations, will result in the automatic issue of a Disciplinary Referral, with the corresponding Corrective Action. In addition, the missed Internal Suspension must be made up.

Out-of-School Suspension

External Suspension signifies that the student cannot attend school during the day(s) indicated and a meeting is required with the parent or legal guardian. The student is responsible for obtaining the academic information given on the suspended days.

Expulsion

Students who are expelled will lose the privilege of attending American Academy Casablanca. This may take place at any point during the school year for infractions that put other students, teachers, AAC facilities or the learning environment in danger.

Conduct Probation / Conditioned Enrollment

In certain circumstances, the Administration may place additional conditions on a student's continued enrollment at American Academy Casablanca. The new conditions of the student's enrollment will be communicated to the family in writing, translated to French, in the form of a contract validated by the School's legal council. The family must sign, notarize and return the Contract for Conduct Probation/ Conditioned Enrollment within one week. A student who does not meet the requirements of the Contract for Conduct Probation Conditioned Enrollment is subject to expulsion at any time.

Behavior Off Campus

Students must represent the AAC values at all times. Any incident involving AAC students that happens off campus, while students are in or out of AAC uniform, and that affects the learning environment or reputation of AAC, is subject to corrective measures on campus.

Bullying Behavior and Intimidation

American Academy Casablanca provides a safe campus where each student has the right to feel secure and free to pursue his/her education without fear of physical or emotional harassment.

In order to be considered bullying, the following three characteristics must exist:

- Imbalance of Power: Discrepancies in the level of physical strength, social/interpersonal and/or psychological/intrapersonal maturity that result in an imbalance of power among peers.
- Intentional and Repeated: The individual intentionally and repeatedly seeks out a victim over a sustained period of time to such an extent that the victim fears being the target of future aggressive behaviors.
- Defenselessness: The victim falls into a state of inability to seek the means to defend himself/herself, resulting in social isolation, loss of self-esteem and damaged reputation.

Procedures for Presumed Cases of Bullying

- 1. All behavior perceived as threatening witnessed by any member of the school staff is reported to administration. Disciplinary procedures apply as noted in this policy for the specific behavior.
- 2. The administration will carry out an investigation that includes interviews and observations of those involved.
- 3. Names of witnesses and victims will be protected during the process as well as persons involved as possible "bullies" until the investigation is complete in order to guard privacy, dignity and avoid social exposure of anyone involved.

- 4. If an investigation suggests that a particular case does not constitute bullying, the procedure ends here and it becomes a normal disciplinary referral.
- 5. Once a case is defined as bullying, the student is placed on Conduct Probation and is issued a Conditioned Enrollment Contract.
- 6. Parents are called in for a meeting with the Principal and Guidance Counselor to discuss the Conduct Probation / Conditioned Enrollment Contract and action plan.
- 7. The student's parents must make a decision to accept the Conditioned Enrollment and action plan or seek another school at the end of the year. If a student has been identified as a bully, AAC does reserve the right to expel the student immediately in the best interests of the learning community.

Examples of Conditions Placed on Enrollment for Cases of Bullying

- 1. The family may be asked to provide professional psychological intervention, at their cost, as part of the conditions established by the administration in order to continue in the school. Communication between the psychologist and the school is required to confirm attendance and facilitate reports of progress. The termination of the therapy will be determined by mutual agreement of the parents, school, and psychologist. Depending on the case, professional psychological support may be recommended to the victims and witnesses also.
- 2. It is possible that the school environment could be detrimental to the desire of the student to improve his/her behavior and a change of school would be a beneficial option for all involved.
- 3. In the case that the student does not demonstrate improved behavior that reflects the expectations of the school, the parents may be asked to take the student out of the school.

Disciplinary Appeals Process

Decisions made by the administration may be appealed by parents or students within five school days of communication according to the following procedure:

- 1. The appeal must be presented in writing within five days of receiving official parent notification.
- 2. Appeals may not involve requests for modification or exception to applicable policy, but rather are given due course when there has been a flaw in the investigation, when information has been omitted from the investigation, or when new information becomes available.
- 3. The appeal will be reviewed by the corresponding administrator and a written response given within 10 school days.
- 4. In the event of an appeal, the following is the hierarchical order of escalation:
 - a. Division Principal
 - b. Head of School
 - c. Executive Board

2.4. Technology Guidelines

It is the combined responsibility of American Academy Casablanca teachers, students, and parents to become responsible members of a digital society. As a leader in digital citizenship the community at American Academy Casablanca expects its digital citizens to use technology in a way that:

- 1. Advocates and practices safe, legal, ethical, and responsible use of information and technology.
- 2. Exhibits a positive attitude toward using technology that supports collaboration, learning, and productivity.
- 3. Understands human, cultural, and societal issues related to technology.
- 4. Demonstrates personal responsibility for lifelong learning.

The Technology Acceptable Use Guidelines include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Internet, shared network resources and external file storage devices
- Desktop, mobile computers, tablets and handheld mobile web enabled devices, iPads, MP3 players, portable memory storage devices, calculators with interfacing capability, cell phones or electronic communication devices, digital cameras,
- Videoconferencing, televisions, projection systems and telephones

- Online collaboration, social media, and email
- Copiers, printers and peripheral equipment

Exploratorium and Primary School Student Technology Acceptable Use Guidelines:

To ensure the personal safety and the safety of others, Exploratorium and Primary School students will demonstrate being responsible digital citizens at all times by committing to the following:

- 1. I will only use the Internet for school related activities and when given permission by my teacher.
- 2. I will use the internet in a public space under the guidance of my teacher and will show my teacher my use and history when asked.
- 3. I will keep my personal details safe by not sharing information about myself, my family, or my friends on the Internet unless an adult authorizes it.
- 4. I will only connect to sites or connect with people my parents and or my teacher have authorized.
- 5. I will tell my teachers and parents if anyone on the Internet asks personal questions about me.
- 6. I will use only appropriate language when using the Internet and treat others with respect and kindness.
- 7. I will tell my teacher if I see anything on the Internet that makes me uncomfortable.
- 8. I will be honest in my work and cite other people's work that I may use, and I will not copy anything from the Internet and claim it is my work.

Middle School and High School Student Technology Acceptable Use Guidelines:

To ensure the personal safety and the safety of others, Middle School and High School students will demonstrate being responsible digital citizens at all times in the following ways:

- 1. Using technology for school-related activities while on campus.
- 2. Following the same guidelines for respectful and responsible behavior online that is expected offline as per the Student Code of Conduct. Be courteous and respectful.
- 3. Not posting any information that he/she would not want seen by other students, parents, teachers, or future colleges or employers to see (once something is online, it is available to the world).
- 4. Treating school digital resources carefully, and alerting staff if there is any problem with their operation.
- 5. Encouraging positive, constructive discussion when allowed to use communicative or collaborative technologies.
- 6. Alerting a teacher or other staff member if he/she becomes aware of threatening, inappropriate, or harmful content (images, messages, and posts) online.
- 7. Using technology at appropriate times and in approved places, for educational pursuits.
- 8. Citing sources when using online sites and resources for research.
- 9. Recognizing that the use of technology at school is a privilege and treat it as such.
- 10. Being cautious to protect the safety of others and themselves.
- 11. Helping to protect the security of school resources.

Technology Prohibited Use Guidelines

Unacceptable uses of electronic resources include, but are not limited to:

- 1. **Accessing or Communicating Inappropriate Materials**—Users may not access, submit, post, publish, forward, download, scan or display defamatory, abusive, obscene, vulgar, sexually explicit, sexually suggestive, threatening, discriminatory, harassing, bullying and/or illegal materials or messages.
- 2. **Illegal Activities** Users may not use the school's computers, electronic devices, networks, or Internet services for any illegal activity or in violation of any school policy/procedure or rules. American Academy Casablanca and its employees and agents assume no responsibility for illegal activities of users while using school computers or school-issued electronic resources.
- 3. **Plagiarism** Users may not represent as their own work any materials obtained on the Internet (such as term papers, articles, music, etc.). When using other sources, credit must be given to the copyright holder. Users should not take credit for things they didn't create themselves, or misrepresent themselves as an author or creator of something found online. Research conducted via the Internet should be appropriately cited, giving credit to the original author.
- 4. **Cyberbullying** Cyberbullying will not be tolerated. Harassing, denigrating, impersonating, and cyberstalking are all examples of cyberbullying. Do not send emails or post comments with the intent of

scaring, hurting, or intimidating others. Engaging in these behaviors, or any online activities intended to harm (physically or emotionally) another person, will result in severe disciplinary action and loss of privileges. In some cases, cyberbullying can be a crime.

- 5. **Misuse of Passwords/Unauthorized Access** Users may not share passwords; use any user account/password that is not assigned to them; or attempt to circumvent network security systems.
- 6. **Malicious Use/Vandalism** Users may not engage in any malicious use, disruption or harm to the school's computers, electronic devices, network and Internet services, including but not limited to hacking activities and creation/uploading of computer viruses.
- 7. **Avoiding School Filters** Users may not attempt to use any software, utilities or other means to access Internet sites or content blocked by the school filters, including VPN or other means.
- 8. Unauthorized Access to Blogs/Social Networking Sites, Etc.— Users may not access blogs, social networking sites, etc. prohibited by the School Administration. Teachers and students using authorized social networking sites for educational projects or activities shall follow the age requirements and legal requirements that govern the use of social networking sites in addition to the guidelines established by the school.
- 9. Degrade System Resources— Users shall not use the network in such a way that would degrade the performance system resources or disrupt the use of the network by others. This includes but is not limited to excessive printing, file storage, online games, and video/audio streaming not directly related to educational projects, as determined by the supervising instructor or school administrator.
- 10. **Unauthorized Equipment** Users may not attach unauthorized equipment, including personal laptops, tablets, and handheld devices, to the school network without permission from the School Administration.

Technology Privacy

The school retains the right to access and review all electronic and voice mail, computer files, databases, and any other electronic transmissions contained in or used in conjunction with an electronic device present on the school's campus, regardless of ownership of the device. Students and staff should have no expectation that any information contained on such systems is confidential or private on any device present on campus and/or connected to the school's network.

Technology Safety/Security

- 1. All users are given accounts upon entry into American Academy Casablanca. Any user account given is intended for the sole use of that user only. Each user is responsible for the security of the system. Passwords should not be shared. If a user shares a password with another, that owner of the account/user will be held accountable.
- 2. Users may not reveal personal information, including a home address and phone number, about themselves or another individual on any unsecured electronic medium, such as web sites, blogs, podcasts, videos, wikis, or social networking sites. If users encounter dangerous or inappropriate information or messages, they shall notify the School Administration immediately.
- 3. In accordance with the Student Enrollment Agreement Contract, staff may post student pictures on school/ school/classroom "public" websites as long as the student's name or other identifying information is not included. Students' grades, test results, or identifying pictures may be stored only on school-approved secure sites that require a username and password for authorized individuals to access.
- 4. Using electronic devices to make video/sound recordings or digital images of others without the consent of those being recorded is strictly prohibited. Restrictions against inappropriate language apply to all communication throughout the school network, including but not limited to public messages, private messages, and material posted on web pages. The use of cameras in any type of electronic device is strictly prohibited in locker rooms and restrooms.
- 5. School staff must maintain the confidentiality of student data. Students may be issued a school email address to improve student communication and collaboration on school projects. Email shall be used only for educational purposes that directly relate to school.

Damage/Liability

Users may be responsible for compensating the school for any losses, costs or damages incurred for violations of the Technology Acceptable Use Guidelines and school rules, including the cost of investigating such violations. The school assumes no responsibility for any unauthorized charges or costs incurred by users while using school computers, devices, or the school network. The school assumes no responsibility for staff or student devices present on campus, and all such devices brought to campus remain the sole responsibility of the student/staff-member and must remain in a secure location.

Terms of Use

American Academy Casablanca reserves the right to deny, revoke or suspend specific user privileges and/or take disciplinary action as per the Student Code of Conduct, for violations of these Guidelines. The American Academy of Casablanca reserves the right to examine, use and disclose any data found the school network and or all devices/equipment present on campus, regardless of ownership, in order to further the health, safety, discipline or security of the school community. The AAC email account is property of the school.

Children's Internet Protection Act

American Academy Casablanca is in compliance with the Children's Internet Protection Act (CIPA) and has installed technology protection measures for all computers in the school corporation. A technology protection measure is in place that blocks or filters Internet access. This filter protects against access by adults and minors to visual depictions that are obscene, child pornography, or — with respect to use of computers with Internet access by minors — harmful to minors. The content filter does monitor the online activities of minors and may be reviewed when deemed necessary. The school has the right to place reasonable restrictions on the material accessed or posted through the system.

3. Academic Evaluation

The academic programs at the American Academy Casablanca are based on a combination of American and International Baccalaureate academic programs and adapted to meet the needs of learners in Morocco. Curriculum learning standards in Kindergarten through 12th grade are based on the California Common Core State Standards, content is driven by American/international school standards and norms, and methodology is founded on the principles of inquiry-based learning, which travels through the phases of play-based learning, project-based learning, and research-driven learning as the students become progressively more mature.

Considering the unique teaching and learning style at AAC, this section of the Handbook outlines all of the expectations, guidelines, and requirements related to academic evaluation, promotion across grade levels, and graduation requirements.

3.1. Course Programs (Syllabus)

At the beginning of the school year all Secondary parents and students will be provided with a course program that outlines the basic information for each course. The Course Program is an official school document that has been developed by a team of professionals including the course teacher, the Division Principal, the Academic Department Coordinator, and, as applicable, the IB Coordinator.

Course Programs follow a standard format across Secondary and include the following information:

- Course Title
- Prerequisites, if applicable (in High School)
- Course Description/Overview
- Major Projects, including links to Service Learning when applicable
- Primary Learning Objectives and major units

3.2. Academic Grades

Students receive an academic grade in each course. Grades are based on formative evaluation evidenced through class participation, classwork, project-based learning, and homework assignments, as well as

summative evaluation, based on tests and quizzes. Teachers are required to implement grading in their courses based on the grade scales published on the Course Program.

3.3. Guidelines for Homework

Assignments, such as book work, worksheets, reading guides, and other work assigned in class or at the end of class that is completed partially or entirely at home, outside of class time are considered homework. It is used to reinforce previous lessons or prepare for future lessons and is designed in such a way that allows students to complete it independently without direct assistance from an adult.

Guidelines:

- Any assignment completed partially or entirely outside of class, other than projects, is graded as homework.
- In order to ensure a proper balance of homework and free time, it is the student's responsibility to distribute work on assignments throughout the week.
- The quantity of homework varies by grade level as appropriate or the developmental stage of the student, culminating with advanced courses in upper high school, as follows:
 - o Exploratorium: No graded homework assignments.
 - <u>Primary School</u>: Grade level multiplied by 10 minutes (Ex: second grade, 20 minutes; fourth grade, 40 minutes).
 - Middle School:
 - 6th grade= up to 80 minutes per night (up to 20 minutes per class meeting).
 - 7th grade= up to 100 minutes per night (up to 25 minutes per class meeting).
 - 8th grade= up to 120 minutes per night (up to 30 minutes per class meeting).
 - High School: Homework in high school will vary, according to the level of the course and the time of the year. Students should expect up to two hours of homework a night, as a general guideline. The expectation is that students learn to schedule their time and manage their workload. Students with multiple AP courses or in the IBDP may expect a heavier homework load.
 - For all levels, students are assigned reading in each of their language classes, and this does not count toward the total homework times outlined above.

Making up assessments

In Primary School, the teachers will arrange make up tests within the regular school day. In Middle School and High School, the following apply:

- Any student who fails to attend an examination on its assigned date must complete a makeup upon return. This applies to excused absences only.
- Students have the same number of days to make up assignments as they were absent.

Minimum Passing Grades

A grade of 65.0 is considered the minimum passing grades on all evaluations and course final grades. Therefore, a grade of 65.0 or higher must be earned as the final semester average in a course in order to pass.

Remedial Summer Program

At times students do not earn the minimum passing grade in courses and are able to retake the course work in an AAC-approved remedial summer program, which may be provided directly by AAC or outsourced to an online company. Remedial work options include Recuperation Exams, Online Courses, and/or Summer School. In the case of Service Learning, additional service programs may need to be completed.

In all cases, students who have not earned passing grades in all classes, either at the end of the school year or through a remedial program, are not eligible to be promoted to the next grade level and must repeat the year or will not be able to return to AAC.

Online Courses

AAC accepts transfer credits from Keystone School (https://www.keystoneschoolonline.com) for remedial course credit. A student who intends to seek remedial AAC credit via a Keystone course should show proof of enrollment to the Principal no later than two school days after the final report card becomes available. An official transcript with a passing grade must be presented to the Principal no more than one week before the start of the following school year. Students who fail the Keystone course or who do not present the transcript by the deadline will not receive the corresponding AAC credit and will not be promoted to the next grade level. AAC requires that students pass all courses in each grade level in order to be promoted. Students may not carry over courses from one school year to the next.

Summer School

In some cases, AAC may offer summer school programs. These courses will be offered on a case-by-case basis, require previous approval from the Principal, and will last approximately 80 instructional hours during a three week period over summer vacation. Students who earn a passing grade on the summer school program, including a minimum of 80% on the final exam, will receive a grade of 75%. Students who earn a passing grade, but do not achieve a grade of 80% on the final exam will receive a final grade of 70%. Students who fail the summer school course will not be promoted to the next grade level. AAC requires that students pass all courses in each grade level in order to be promoted.

3.4. Promotion Across Grade Levels

The goal at AAC is that all students successfully complete the requirements for promotion across grade levels up through graduation. In order to achieve this, students must meet all requirements for the grade level for Academics, Citizenship, Service Learning and Attendance.

To be promoted to the next grade level in good standing students must:

- 1. Pass all classes, earning the minimum passing grade in each.
- 2. Earn a final Citizenship grade of 65 or higher.
- 3. Note: Students who fail to meet part of the criteria described above should refer to the "Remedial Work" section of this Handbook to regain good standing and be promoted.

Students will fail the grade level and will not be promoted based on three criteria:

- 1. Failing grades in three or more classes on the final Annual Report Card.
- 2. Failing grades in one or more classes even after exhausting existing options for remedial work.
- 3. Failure to pass Citizenship.

Students who do not pass a grade level may repeat at AAC at the discretion of the corresponding Division Principal and Head of School. All students who repeat grade levels are placed on Academic Probation and/or Conduct Probation and issues a Conditioned Enrollment Contract.

3.5. Graduation Requirements

In order to complete the US High School Diploma program at AAC, students graduating in June 2020, and June 2021 must earn the following credits during grades 9-12.

Credits	Subject	
4	English Language	
4	Math - including Geometry and Algebra 2 or equivalent	
4	Science	
4	Social Studies - including World History, US History, Gov/AP Gov	

1	Moroccan Social Studies	
3	French Language	
2	Arabic Language	
2	Fine Arts	
2	Physical Education	

In addition to earning the credits outlined above, students must pass all classes each academic year in order to be promoted to the next grade level, as outlined in this Handbook.

Effective with the graduating class of June 2022 (10th grade class during the 2019-20 school year) specific course credits will not be required as such for students in the IB Programme. Instead, students must successfully complete the academic program from the corresponding grade level in order to be promoted to the next grade level. Successful completion of all courses in the academic program for grades 9-12, including eventual IBDP courses in grades 11-12, earns the US High School Diploma, effective June 2022.

3.6. Grade Conversion and GPA Calculation

The conversion of percentage scores to letter grades and to the 4.0 scale is calculated using the following table, which is recommended by the US College Board. AP courses receive 0.5 additional points on a 4.0 Scale.

Letter Grade	Percent Grade	4.0 Scale
A+	97-100	4.0
А	93-96	4.0
A-	90-92	3.67
B+	87-89	3.33
В	83-86	3.0
B-	80-82	2.67
C+	77-79	2.33
С	73-76	2.0
C-	70-72	1.67
D+	67-69	1.33
D	65-66	1.0
F	Below 65.0	0.0

3.7. External Testing at AAC

Assessment against international benchmarks is used to compare the attainment of AAC students to other international American curriculum school students. All students in grades K-9 will take MAP (Measuring Academic Progress). MAP tests to determine a student's instructional level and to measure their academic growth throughout the school year, and from year to year. MAP tests are administered based on a student's grade level in Reading, Math and sometimes Language Usage.

All students will take the College Board's PSAT in 10th grade 10 during the regular school day on the date set by the College Board. Students in grade 11 will participate in a preparation course for the SAT as part of the College and Career program, and the test is offered on Saturdays established by the College Board to students who enroll on the College Board's webpage.

3.8. Student Records

American Academy Casablanca maintains student academic records from the time of enrollment until the time of graduation or departure. These records are kept digital and/or physical and include report cards and academic transcripts. Additionally, while actively enrolled, other forms of reporting are also made available to students and/or parents, depending on the student's age.

Renweb

Academic grades, attendance records, and citizenship grades are available for parent view on Renweb. It is parents' responsibility to regularly check their child's progress on Renweb. Parents are considered as "informed" regarding all information included in Renweb.

Report Cards

Report cards are prepared at the end of each grading period. They are distributed digitally at the end of the first, second and third grading period, and they are printed, signed and stamped at the end of the school year. If a student account reflects delayed payment, they are not eligible to receive the corresponding report card until payment is made.

Report Cards in Exploratorium

Official academic grades are not given during early childhood through KG1, however, evaluation of the progress of academic and social development is officially documented and reported. Report cards will be kept in student files and sent home to parents four times a year. Report cards in early childhood are regarded as one assessment among many other valuable documentations of a student's growth and development of social, emotional and cognitive skills.

Report cards will note attendance data and assess the developmentally appropriate progress in the following fields:

- Language Arts
- Mathematics
- Social Studies
- Science

- Physical Education
- Fine Arts
- Social Development

Report Cards in KG2, Primary School, Middle School, and High School

Report Cards reflecting the Academic Grade (percentage and letter), Citizenship Grade, and Attendance are sent home four times per year, at the end of each grading period. Semester grades are calculated by averaging the course grades from each quarter together, using equal weights.

Transcripts

Transcripts provide a complete and cumulative record of a student's academic work across school years in grades 9-12. They include the final course grades for all courses, cumulative GPA, attendance, and awards and recognitions earned.

Academic Transcripts reflect annual grades for each course completed at AAC or accepted as transfer credit into AAC. Transfer credits are marked with an * on the grade transcript. Courses passed in remedial programs or through other AAC-approved alternative means are marked with a °.

Transfer Credits

In order to gain admission, according to the Admissions Handbook, students entering American Academy Casablanca must have earned passing grades in all courses for the previous academic year from their previous school. Courses with a passing grade as per the stipulations in this Handbook from a (US) regionally accredited school are eligible for transfer to AAC, count toward graduation requirements, and will be included on the school transcript with proper annotation as transfer courses.

In some cases, credits from non-US regionally accredited schools may be applied, for instance a student transferring from a school with corresponding Ministry of Education accreditation from Morocco or another country, provided the student also meets English proficiency requirements.

Transfer credits are assessed only at the time of admission. Once a student is admitted to AAC, all credits must be earned through American Academy Casablanca courses or AAC-approved remedial programs.

3.9. Academic Honesty

AAC requires each student to take best advantage of their academic opportunities and to protect the opportunities of their classmates by adhering to the highest level of academic honesty and integrity. The following is intended to reflect and extend the academic honesty standards of the International Baccalaureate Organization (IBO) outlined in its Academic Honesty Policy.

Definitions: The terms listed below shall have the following definitions only within the academic honesty policy.

- A. Circumvent: to perform work in a manner inconsistent with instructions with either actual or apparent intent to gain an academic advantage
- B. Collude: to support malpractice by another student, as in allowing one's work to be copied or submitted for credit by another
- C. Electronic Device: any device with the primary purpose of which is to entertain or communicate, as outlined in the Technology Acceptable Use Policy of AAC.
- D. Fabricate: to manufacture or misattribute data or information in any work submitted for credit.
- E. Malpractice: any behavior that gains an unfair advantage for a student or that affects the work of another student (for example, taking unauthorized material to an examination, or engaging in behavior that disrupts an examination)
- F. Plagiarize: to represent the ideas or work of another person as the student's own by not following the requirements of the relevant writing manual.
- G. Record: to create an audio or visual record in class without teacher authorization.
- H. Self-Plagiarism / Duplicate: to present the same work for credit for more than one assignment whether in one course or multiple courses, regardless of the date of completion of the original work.

Efforts to Promote Academic Honesty at AAC

- A. Research skills are taught to students beginning in 7th grade. This process includes explicit instruction on many pertinent research skills including, among others, proper selection and documentation of sources, 6th Edition APA format, and more.
- B. The curriculum also teaches about how to avoid plagiarism, as well as the resulting ethical, academic, and conduct repercussions involving cases of plagiarism.
- C. AAC uses an institutional format for presenting all formal academic research in all subject areas. The format is based on the most recent edition of the 6th Edition APA Style Guide. Compliance with this format is required of all students and is included as part of the academic grade for any academic research project in all subject areas.
- D. AAC may use a plagiarism detection software, which supports the development of original academic work through the detection of plagiarism in all assignments filtered through this platform. Students may be required to present written research projects via plagiarism detection software.

Student Requirements in Relation To Academic Honesty

- A. Every student shall follow the requirements outlined in the APA Style Guide. Students are presumed to understand the content of the manual, and is responsible for complying with the APA Style Guide.
- B. Every student shall promptly report any violation of this policy of which he or she knows or reasonably suspects to a teacher or the Administration.

Prohibitions

- A. No student may engage in any form of malpractice.
- B. No student shall circumvent, collude, duplicate, fabricate, or plagiarize.
- C. No student may use any electronic device during class or in a classroom unless the instructor previously authorized the student to use the specific electronic device at that time and place.
- D. No student shall record without the prior authorization of the relevant instructor.
- E. No student shall bring any materials to class or examination other than those specifically authorized by their instructors.
- F. No student shall withhold information or knowingly provide false information during the investigation of a potential violation of this policy.
- G. No student shall present any assignment completed in part or entirely by a person other than himself or herself. This is referring principally to the misuse of tutors or outside teachers.

Policy Violations and Consequences: Any student who commits academic dishonesty as outlined in this policy will receive an Office Referral which will result in an investigation and consequences as outlined in the Code of Conduct.

4. Student Life

4.1. Service Learning

AAC students demonstrate fulfillment of the school's values in many different ways, but perhaps none are as profound or impactful as participation in the Service Learning Program, which fulfills the requirements for the IB Program in Middle and High School, which AAC aspires to implement in coming years. By implementing Service-learning programs at AAC, this will create the opportunity to involve a variety of partners, including youth, educators, families, community members, community-based organizations, and/or businesses.

As the school prepares for alignment with the IBO's programs, the Service Learning program at AAC promotes the IB's Creativity, Activity, and Service (CAS) objectives in grades 11 and 12 and those of MYP Community Service Projects in grades 6-10. Community Projects in the Exploratorium and Primary School are linked to experiential learning and giving back to the local and school community.

Service Learning in the Exploratorium

Service Learning in the early childhood years can have lifelong effects on children's conceptions of how they should relate to others and the environment. Children thrive on opportunities to be helpers and when they can effectively contribute to their community in meaningful ways that support their emerging independence, sense of self-efficacy, and sense of place among the wider school community. The Exploratorium teachers will develop on-site Service Learning projects which beautify the campus, benefit the school community as a whole and support the children's development of prosocial behaviors of empathy, altruism, helping and sharing.

Service Learning in Primary School and 6-10 (Community Service Projects)

Students in grades 1-10 are required to complete group Service Learning projects. Students in grades 9-10 are also complete individual Service projects in addition to their group projects.

Program Objectives

- Develop awareness of their own strengths and areas for growth
- Take on challenges that allow them to develop new skills
- Discuss, evaluate, and plan activities on their own initiative
- Persevere in the process
- Work in collaboration with others

- Develop an international mindset through global commitment, multilingualism, and intercultural understanding
- Consider the ethical implications of their actions (MYP From Principles to Practice)

Expectations for Community Service Projects

- Students will receive a PASS/ FAIL grade in Community Projects for their participation and completion of the requirements.
- Students who do not complete any aspect of the Service requirement, such as turning in the
 documentation, attending the service activity, etc. must make up a number of hours individually and
 outside school in order to earn a PASS for the course.
- If a student has pending requirements for any grading period, they will be required to complete the pending work during the following vacation period.
- Students will not pass to the next grade level until all Service requirements outlined in the Course Program for the corresponding grade level are fulfilled.

Guidelines for Group Service Projects

Students are required to complete one community service project per year as a homeroom group. This project must be a challenge for students, characterized by emphasis on an identified community need, social consciousness, ethics, teamwork, and dedication of time through service. This project must be integrated with various academic subject areas. Group Projects will be organized during the Service class, and interventions will normally take place during regular school days.

Guidelines for Individual Projects

In addition to the group projects, students in grades 9-10 will complete individual projects.

- Individual Projects may be organized in or out of the Service class, and interventions must take place outside of regular school hours.
- The Service Learning Teacher will supervise each individual student to assure that the required number of hours and documentation is carried out correctly and completely.

Service Learning in Grades 11-12

There are two formats for Service Learning in grades 11 and 12, depending on if the individual student participates in the IB Diploma Program or the traditional curriculum during those grades. The IB-CAS program will not be opened until AAC is authorized by the IBO to offer the Diploma Program in grades 11-12.

Traditional Curriculum Program (Required of all students until IBDP is implemented)

This program is a continuation Service Projects described above for grades 6-10. The same structure and rules apply.

Requirements for IBDP Students: Community Action Service (Once the IBDP begins at AAC)

The traditional Service Learning Program at AAC is replaced with the Creativity Action Service (CAS) Program for students participating in the IBDP during grades 11 and 12. CAS at AAC is generally guided by the requirements set forth by the IBO for CAS as outlined in the document called: *Creativity, Action, Service Guide*. All aspects not addressed in this brief overview can be found in that document.

Objectives

Through participation on the IBDP CAS Program, AAC students will become:

- Reflective thinkers—They understand their own strengths and limitations, identify goals and devise strategies for personal growth.
- Willing to accept new challenges and new roles.
- Aware ofthemselves as members of communities with responsibilities towards each other and the environment.
- Active participants in sustained, collaborative projects.

 Balanced—They enjoy and find significance in a range of activities involving intellectual, physical, creative and emotional experiences.

Each project must include at least two of the following: Creativity, Action, and Service. However, one of the projects may be limited to just one area, if the student chooses to do so. Each student must complete the following CAS projects over an 18 month period during 11th and 12th grades:

- <u>1 Full Grade-Level Project</u>: Projects organized by the homeroom teachers, taking place on the date(s) established by the school. Students and homeroom teachers participate in this activity together. This is completed during the 11th grade year and is required in order to pass on to 12th grade.
- <u>1 Small Group Project</u>: Projects which are organized and carried out by groups of 5-10 students outside of school hours. The Service Learning Teacher/CAS Coordinator is responsible for ensuring student compliance and reporting any issues to the IB Coordinator.
- <u>Individual Projects</u>: Projects which are organized by individual students and focus on one of the following areas: direct service, indirect service, research, and advocacy. Each project must last a minimum of one month.

4.2. Awards and Recognitions

<u>Academic Excellence</u>: Academic Excellence lists will be published at the end of each grading period and will include students who achieved at least a 3.4 GPA for Honor Roll and a 3.7 GPA for High Honor Roll.

<u>Citizenship Award</u>: The Citizenship Award is granted to students who have a Citizenship grade of 93 or higher, who have successfully completed their Service Learning Program requirements, and who are then confirmed by their teachers and Principal as students who regularly demonstrate the AAC Values of integrity, compassion, respect, responsibility, and excellence.

Additional Honors and Recognitions for Graduating Seniors

During the graduation ceremony, American Academy Casablanca recognizes students for a variety of achievements during their high school years:

<u>Valedictorian</u>: The Highest Academic Average during all course work from AAC grades 9-12. Calculated by averaging together the individual course grades from all Final Report Cards from grades 9-12. Only students who attended AAC for at least years of high school are eligible.

<u>Salutatorian</u>: The Second Highest Academic Average during all course work from AAC grades 9-12. Calculated by averaging together the individual course grades from all Final Report Cards from grades 9-12. Only students who attended AAC for at least years of high school are eligible.

4.3. Promotion and Graduation Ceremonies

For most students, promotion and graduation ceremonies signify an important moment in their academic career. Attending the commencement ceremony is an important way to celebrate the student's achievement with their families, fellow students, and teachers. But it's important to remember the distinction between "walking" at the graduation ceremony and actually graduating—receiving a diploma or degree. They each have different requirements. That means some students who've successfully completed all of their coursework and other graduation requirements may find themselves barred from participating in commencement. Others who haven't quite finished or are following a different academic path may sometimes be able to walk at the ceremony with their peers.

Kindergarten, 5th and 8th Grade Promotion Ceremonies

The Kindergarten, 5th and 8th grade promotion ceremonies are celebrations and recognition of students who have successfully accomplished their goals and who embody the values of AAC. Participation in these ceremonies signify that students are ready for the next level in their educational process.

The day and time of these events will be communicated to parents at the beginning of the school year. These events take place on the AAC campus. Students must wear the AAC uniform for the ceremony. The program for these ceremonies consists of a student procession, adult speakers, certificates of merit and a closing song.

Senior Graduation

<u>Graduation Requirements</u>: All students must meet graduation requirements as outlined in the handbook and pay all outstanding debts in order to participate in the graduation ceremony.

<u>Graduation Rehearsal</u>: All students who are approved to participate in the graduation ceremony must participate with their classmates and school administration in the scheduled rehearsals.

<u>Graduation Ceremony:</u> Seniors who are in good academic and behavioral standing will be allowed to participate in the school's official graduation ceremony. Students who are not in good standing will not participate and, if earned, will receive their diplomas at a later date. Each student must meet all the school's requirements, including cooperation with all ceremony preparations, to be a part of the official ceremony.

<u>Appropriate Dress:</u> Ladies: Dress, skirt and blouse, and dress shoes-- should be flat or with low heels. Gentlemen: Dark colored slacks, light colored shirt, tie, and dark shoes with socks. Parents/guests: This is a semi-formal event—dress for the occasion.

Only school authorized cords, collars, and stoles are permitted on the caps and gowns. Other decorations and adornments are not allowed.

<u>Behavior</u>: Appropriate behavior is expected at all times! If the staff at the check-in area determines that a graduate's conduct, physical condition, or appearance is such that it could be disruptive to the program, that student will not participate. Remember, this is a privileged, invited event by school officials. Graduates who intentionally disrupt the ceremony will be escorted out of the area and off AAC school grounds, and will not receive their diploma during the school officiated ceremony along with the participating graduates. A parent/student/administrative conference hearing will be required and scheduled within the next 48 hours as a prerequisite to being issued the official diploma.

All speeches must be supervised by the graduation advisor, and go through an approval and review process by the Principal.

<u>Photographs:</u> The officially sanctioned school photographer will take photos throughout the night, including a photo of each graduate as they cross the stage and receive their diploma. As such, parents should not move around the site during graduation.

4.4. Athletic Program

The athletic program at American Academy Casablanca is designed to contribute to the balanced development of the school community through participation in competitive sports. The program puts special emphasis on basketball, soccer, and volleyball; meanwhile, teams in other sports may also be formed when interest and opportunity arise.

Athletic Teams in Primary Grades 2-5

There is no tryout or selection process for sports teams in Primary. All students who wish to participate are invited to join. Teams practice twice per week for one hour. The following sports teams are offered in Primary, pending sufficient enrollment and interest:

- Boys Soccer
- Girls Soccer
- Boys Basketball
- Girls Basketball

- Boys Volleyball
- Girls Volleyball
- Tennis

If there is not sufficient enrollment to merit separate boys and girls teams, a single, unified team will be opened in order to promote the development of skills in the sport. If there is still not sufficient enrollment to make the sport worthwhile, the team may be canceled and offered again the following semester at signup time.

If games or competitions fall during school hours, the homeroom teacher will determine if the student has permission to participate. Appeals will be seen by the Primary Principal, who will ultimately decide if a student may participate or not.

Athletic Teams in Middle School and High School

The following sports teams are offered in Middle School and High School, pending sufficient enrollment and interest.

- Boys Varsity and Junior Varsity Soccer
- Girls Varsity and Junior Varsity Soccer
- Boys Varsity and Junior Varsity Basketball
- Girls Varsity and Junior Varsity Basketball
- Boys Varsity and Junior Varsity Volleyball
- Girls Varsity and Junior Varsity Volleyball

If there is not sufficient enrollment to merit separate Varsity and Junior Varsity teams, a single, unified team will be opened in order to maintain the program. If enrollment or interest increases, the school reserves the right to hold tryouts at any time to divide students between Varsity and Junior Varsity teams. The corresponding coach holds sole responsibility for placing a student on a Varsity Junior Varsity team. Likewise, the school reserves the right to condense or cancel teams, if enrollment/participation so merit.

Eligibility Requirements for Varsity and Junior Varsity Teams

AAC athletes represent their school with pride. As such, they must demonstrate AAC values at all times and try their hardest academically at all times. The following requirements must be met in order to join or remain on an AAC Varsity or Junior Varsity athletic team:

- 1. Must be in grades 6-12
- 2. Must be passing all classes on the most recent report card.
- 3. Students on Academic or Conduct Probation are not eligible without explicit written permission from the Division Principal.
- 4. Must have at least an 73% Citizenship grade and have not more than one Major Infraction and No Severe Infractions during the grading period.

Appeals or requests for exception must be made to the Division Principal, who will ultimately decide if a student may participate or not.

Sports Practice and Games for Varsity and Junior Varsity Teams

In order to build talent, sportsmanship, and the sense of team, practices for Varsity and Junior Varsity sports teams are held twice per week. Games may be held during practice, after school, or on the weekends. The following guidelines apply to sports practices and games:

- Students must be present and punctual during practice in order to maintain good standing on the team and participate in games.
- Students are not eligible to participate in the next game if they missed the last practice.
- Students must use the full AAC PE uniform during sports practices, without exception. To participate in games, the official team uniform must be used in its entirety.
- The AAC Student Code of Conduct is applicable at all sports practices and games.
- Students serving detention or suspension, including in-school suspension, will not be allowed to participate in practice.
- Students must immediately leave campus after practice or games and be picked up by parents or guardians.
- Coaches are responsible to ensure the safety and proper supervision during practice hours and until the last student is picked up after practice or games.

Athletic Games During School Hours

At times, sports games may take place during class time, including participation in national and international tournaments. When students are to miss classes to participate in sports, the following guidelines apply:

- The Athletic Coordinator will send information to teachers, informing about the game and requesting the participation of specific students.
- In order to attend:
 - the student must be passing the class or classes in which he/she will miss for the game/tournament.
 - he/she may not have more than four absences in the current grading period, not counting absences for school events.
 - he/she must not have frequent absences from after school practices. This is at the coach's discretion.
- The classroom teacher and Principal makes the final decision about a student's absence from his/her class, regardless of the student's academic grade. This decision must be communicated to the Athletic Coordinator at least one day before the game, or else the response is considered positive.
- It is the student's responsibility to complete any missed work, evaluations, or activities resulting from absence from class for sports games.
- A student may also decide not to miss classes in order to attend games, but he/she must notify the Athletic Coordinator with anticipation.

Appeals or requests for exception must be made to the Division Principal, who will ultimately decide if a student may participate or not.

4.5. After School Activities

After School Activities include a variety of activities in sports, music, arts, crafts, academic programs, and other exploratory courses. Students are encouraged to participate in after school activities. More information about after school activities is available each semester.

4.6. One Day Field Trips / Service Learning Trips

Field trips are planned to provide real-life experiences to complement the classroom curriculum. As part of the Enrollment Contract, parents pre-authorize their children to participate in all field trips and excursions that take place within the regular school day. Therefore, individual permissions slips are not required for each trip. A letter will be sent to parents with information regarding the trip, location, objectives, and chaperones before students depart campus.

Parents may, for valid reasons, request that their children not participate in a scheduled field trip. In this instance, the student will remain at home and will have an absence for the school day. Alternative academic assignments will be assigned to achieve the learning objectives from the field trip through another means. In the case of service learning trips, the work must be made up at the same (or a similar) location, as approved by the school.

The AAC Student Code of Conduct, dress code, and all other school rules apply during field trips. Field trips will have ample supervision, considering the following staff:student ratios: Kindergarten and Elementary 1:6, Middle and High School 1:12. If the trip is co-ed, at least one male and one female chaperone will accompany the group.

School uniforms or attire appropriate to the event/activity must be worn on field trips. If exceptions are to be made, they will be communicated in the field trip informational letter. Students who are not in proper uniform may be excluded from the activity at the Division Principal's discretion.

4.7. International Travel Opportunities

Procedure to Participate in International Travel Opportunities:

- 1. Receive an invitation or express interest in participating in one of the AAC International Field Trips.
- 2. Parents and students must attend meetings or otherwise accept that they have been informed about the details related to the trip.
- 3. Pay the initial deposit and submit a digital copy of the passport information page and any required visas by the established deadline(s). Deposits are non-refundable.
- 4. Comply with all payment deadlines, since the trip is self-financed.
- 5. Agree to the rules listed below and follow them while on the trip.
- 6. Upon return, share with classmates about the experience.

Rules for International Travel Opportunities:

- 1. Any violation of any school policy or failure to strictly adhere to instructions from the staff in charge will result in an Office Referral. Rules are strictly adhered to during all international travel.
- 2. Cell phones are permitted under absolute student responsibility.
- 3. When in hotels, students are not permitted to leave their rooms after the designated time for any reason until the chaperones notify them the following morning.
- 4. If the rooms have telephones, students will be given the number of each teacher's room and instructions on how to handle an emergency at night.
- 5. While on a trip, behavior issues could result in the student losing privileges such as participating in activities with their peers, sleeping in a room with peers, etc.
- 6. In extreme cases, a student may be sent home from an international field trip for severe or repeated violation of rules or conduct. A parent must accept responsibility for taking the student home soon as they are notified by the school administration.
- 7. Violation of these rules or the Code of Conduct while on any field trip may result in loss of privilege to attend any future off campus activity for the rest of the school year or during subsequent school years at the school's discretion.

4.8. Assemblies

Assemblies are held throughout the year to celebrate student achievements, build community and mark cultural events. Assemblies occur during the school day, and parents of students participating in the events are invited to join.

4.9. School Events and Productions

School events and productions are opportunities for AAC students to showcase their talents and hard work, as well as to build community. During the school year there are several events and productions that may take place in the evening or during the school day. Parents and students are encouraged to attend after school events and productions to support our students who are performing. During these events, school policies regarding behavior and dress remain in effect.

4.10. Student Health

AAC is committed towards Health education and teaching our students about physical, mental, emotional, and social health welfare. Health education motivates our students to improve and maintain their own personal health, while helping to prevent diseases, and reducing one's exposures to risky behaviors. Health education curricula and instruction help AAC students learn the skills needed to be used to help encourage making healthy choices throughout their lifetime.

The purpose of the AAC Clinic is to have a safe and accessible area to be able to adequately provide medical treatment for minor injuries sustained during the school day. The school clinic is not equipped to handle major injuries that require more advanced or immediate medical treatment.

The AAC Student Health Office will provide first aid care for students who become ill or injured during the school day. When a student is too ill to remain in school, parents will be notified to pick them up. In the case of

a serious illness or injury, the school designated nurse will call emergency services to provide transportation to the nearest designated hospital. We encourage you to notify the student health office of any special health needs that may arise.

Immunizations Required for Attendance to AAC

According to the Admissions and Enrollment Handbook, each student must show evidence of age-appropriate vaccinations in accordance with Moroccan law and regulation, including vaccination against the following:

- DTaP (diphtheria, tetanus, and pertussis);
- Poliomyelitis (polio);
- (MMR) measles, mumps, rubella;
- Haemophilus influenzae, type b (Hib);

- Hepatitis B;
- Varicella (chickenpox);
- Other vaccines, upon reguest of AAC.

Self-Administered Medication

- This is defined as any medication that is being brought onto the school grounds to be administered by the student (ie: inhalers, eye drops, etc.).
- Certain medications may be designated as a self-administered medication. A Self Administration of
 Medication Authorization Form needs to be signed by a parent/guardian for prescription or
 over-the-counter treatments used during school hours and approved as needed by the nurse. A copy of
 this form should be turned into the Nurse to be kept on file in the Nurse's Office. A copy of this form
 signed by the nurse should also be kept with the student who is self-administering a medication. All
 other medications should be administered under supervision of the nurse in the school clinic.
- Students may not share their prescription with any other students. Appropriate disciplinary action will be taken by the acting school principal if a student is found to be in violation of this school policy.

Nurse-Administered Medication

Any OTC medication or doctor prescribed medication administered to students by the nurse:

Over the Counter Medication

Nurse Administered Personal Medical Consent Form must be filled out and turned into the nurse before administration can begin.)- These are medicines such as cough syrups, antihistamines, and decongestants which may be given if necessary. A list of OTC medications available at the school pharmacy will be specified on the Nurse Administered School Pharmacy Consent Form. **All OTC** medications must be brought to the school Nurse's Office in its original container, labeled with the student's name and instructions for the dosage and times to be given.

Prescription Medication

The same forms and procedures as over the counter medications must be followed for doctor prescribed medications. Parents must bring into the Nurse's Office the prescription order or a copy of the written order by the physician with labeled medication to be discussed with the school nurse.

The use of the school elevator/lift, is to only be used by permission of the administration or School Nurse

Managing Chronic Conditions

- Asthma-If a student is having a hard time breathing he must be accompanied by a peer or staff member
 to the Nurse's Office; unless the student is unable to walk, in which case, the nurse should be notified
 immediately of the student's location.
 - Asthmatic students must have a rescue inhaler on them at all times, while at school, if they are trained for self-administration. If the student is not trained, a parent/ guardian should leave the inhaler with the nurse (see Prescription Medications section above for procedures and forms).
 - In case of a severe asthma attack (i.e. if the inhaler has no effect after five to ten minutes or the child shows signs of rapid deterioration) the school will call for an ambulance to take the student to the school's designated hospital. If absence of breathing and/ or pulse is present, a nurse or trained personnel will begin CPR immediately.

- Diabetes-The parent/guardian must provide the following:
 - A physician's documented diagnosis of diabetes; specifying hypo or hyperglycemia and the specific treatment plan.
 - A physician's order form of all treatment equipment requirements including but not limited to: insulin, insulin syringes, insulin pen and insulin pump.
 - o All documentation from a physician should be renewed annually.
 - o Parent/guardian completes and signs the Nurse Administered Personal Medical Consent Form.
 - Student's ability to perform diabetes monitoring and treatment independently will be assessed by the school nurse.
 - Upon approved admission to the school or for students who are already enrolled in school and are newly diagnosed with diabetes; parent/ guardian should meet with the school nurse to determine the best strategy for managing the student's condition.

The Use of Epinephrine in School

The school nurse will administer Epinephrine, only if the medication has been provided by the parent or guardian. This is to be used for students who have the potential for life threatening anaphylactic reaction. See the prescription medication section.

Illness Exclusion Policy

AAC does not allow children who are ill or have symptoms of illness to attend classes. Symptoms or conditions which may prevent a student from school or for which they will be sent home, include but are not limited to:

- Diarrhea or vomiting
- Fever greater than 100 degrees Fahrenheit
- Unusual color to the skin or eyes
- Rash
- Severe cough
- Skin infections
- Unusual behavior
- Child is cranky or less active than usual or listless
- Child cries more than usual
- Change in eating or drinking habits
- Sore throat, earache, swollen glands
- Skin or eye lesions that are severe, weeping or pus-filled
- Any of the communicable diseases including but not limited to chicken pox,
- Strep, scabies, measles, etc. Please notify the Center if your child has contracted a communicable disease.
- Head lice
- Complaints of severe pain

In order to return to school, children must be fully recovered, without the aid of fever reducers or other medications that temporarily mask symptoms. Children must be able to fully participate in a busy school schedule. When children are sent home from school due to illness, parents are given an "Exclusion Notice" which indicates when the child can return. Our exclusion policies protect both ill and well children. There will be less illness at school if ill children are kept at home.

If a student feels unwell during the school day, he or she can rest in the medical room under the Nurse's supervision. Only the Nurse and Principal may grant students permission to go home sick. Teachers should NOT send students to the office to call home for being sick. Instead, teachers must refer sick students to the Nurse, who will make the decision and contact parents, if necessary.

In the event of an injury on campus, AAC Medical devices and equipment can only be used on the day of the incident. Parents are responsible for providing appropriate devices and equipment needed for recovery of said injury (ie. crutches, wheelchairs, etc).

Student Illness, Accident, or Injury on Campus

When a student falls ill or suffers an accident or injury on campus, the following procedure is followed:

- 1. Student is taken immediately to the nurse's office.
- 2. In the case of accident or injury on campus, the Student Accident Report form is filled out by the staff member who witnessed the accident/injury. (See below in Section 4.11.7)
- 3. The nurse checks on the injury and determines the next plan of action, either sending the student back to class, to the clinic for external consultation, or home, based on the following criteria:
 - a. Sending the student back to class:
 - Only a minor cut or scrape, and no further danger is imminent or apparent.
 - The student may be allowed to rest for a few minutes in the office, upon the nurse's discretion.

b. Sending the student to the clinic for external consultation:

Any injury that is beyond a minor scrape or cut results in the student being sent to the clinic for external consultation. Examples include, but are not limited to:

- Concussion
- Loss of consciousness
- Suspicion of broken bone
- Suspicion of internal injuries
- Massive bleeding/ Hemorrhage
- Severe injuries to the head, face, neck and mouth

c. Sending the student home:

- Minor issues that are enough to keep the student from class, but not sufficient to merit a trip to the clinic, such as:
 - High fever, vomiting not linked to/ following a fall
 - Stomach virus
 - Suspected head lice and/or nits
 - Pink eye
 - Other similar situations

Procedures for sending a Student to the Clinic for External Consultation

- 1. When the nurse determines a student must be sent to the clinic for external consultation, the nurse puts a message into the Emergency Contact Group (which includes all members of the Leadership Team).
- 2. The Division Secretary informs the parents via telephone.
- 3. The student is transported via official school transport or ambulance depending on the severity and urgency of the injury to the Clinique Ville Verte. He/she is accompanied by the Nurse, Division Principal, or the Division Principal's designee.
- 4. The student will be taken to the clinic, if deemed necessary, by the nurse or Division Principal regardless of whether it was possible to contact the parents, and ongoing efforts to contact the parents.
- 5. Once the parent arrives at the clinic, the student is released to his/her parent's custody at that time, and the AAC Staff member returns to campus.
 - a. If the parent does not go to the clinic, and the clinic provides medical release of the student and deems it is appropriate for the student to return to school, he/she will be sent back to class upon return.
 - b. If the parent does not go to the clinic, and the clinic does not provide medical release, the Division Principal will take over the case at 5:30 PM and manage the situation with parents. A designee from the school will remain with the student until the parent arrives.
- 2. The school nurse prepares all the insurance form, and any other necessary documentation and gives these documents to the hospital staff for processing.
- 3. The Nurse ensures the Student Accident Report is completed and provides it to the Division Principal for follow up with the parent.
- 4. The Division Principal contacts the family for follow up and signs the form to close the case.
- 5. The Student Accident Report is returned to the Nurse to be filed in the student's medical file, and it is logged into RENWEB, and the incident is concluded.

Note:

The school health office will not attend accidents or injuries sustained off campus. When it is deemed that a student was injured off campus, the parents will be called to come and pick up the student.

Toilet Training

Students are supposed to be toilet-trained when they enter ECE, but there are some who enter and are still not toilet-trained. In the Toddler class, students are required to be toilet-trained. Accidents do happen in Pre-Kindergarten and Kindergarten.

Parents are asked to:

- Take their children to the toilet before they leave home and/or when they come into the classroom.
- Bring in lots of spare clothes pants, trousers, socks, tights
- Take home to wash, and remember to replace, wet or soiled clothes
- Talk to their child's teacher about how it's going in the classroom

If a student is still in diapers at home during the day, pull-ups need to be worn upon enrolling them into AAC. A daily routine of using the toilet frequently should be practiced, for example:

- on waking up and before going out
- upon returning
- 15/30/45 minutes after eating or drinking

Give lots of praise when the use of the toilet has been successful and for "good trying!" Dress students in clothes which can be pulled down by themselves. Stay calm and positive!

Ramadan

AAC does not promote any specific creed or religion; however it is understood that the majority of AAC families are Muslim. Therefore, special considerations are given during Ramadan. These include a shortened school day during the Ramadan period as described in this Handbook, as well as increased physical spaces for student and staff prayer.

It is also understood that adults, as well as many students in Middle School and High School may desire to fast during this time. Students in Exploratorium and Primary School are not permitted to fast without explicit written permission and instruction from their parents. Students, regardless of age, who are fasting and experience health concerns, such as dehydration, low blood sugar, low blood pressure or other, at the sole expression of the nurse will be given water and requested to eat. Parents will be contacted to make further decision regarding fasting when health-related circumstances for all minors arise. The school cafeteria will operate as usual during Ramadan.

4.11. Student Government

Requirements to Run for Student Government

- Have Academic grades of B- or higher in each class on the most recent report card.
- Have a citizenship grade of 80 or higher on the most recent report card.
- Have the desire to represent your Class as per the duties and responsibilities described in the Student Parliament Handbook.

Students who wish to represent their classmates may run for class officer. The members of the student government meet periodically to discuss student-related issues and plan events. The 12th and 8th grade class officers represent the student body on the AAC Community Board.

4.12. Financial Aid and Tuition Reductions

In accordance with Board Policy 3.070 "Financial Aid / Tuition Reduction", signed into effect by the Executive Board in April 2018, it is in the best interest of AAC to maintain a student body that is diverse in both ethnicity

and socio-economic makeup. In fulfilling that goal, there may be circumstances for individual families that would make it difficult or impossible to pay the full tuition required of them for admittance.

Tuition reduction may be considered if there is a compelling reason why the student should attend American Academy Casablanca. In such circumstances a tuition reduction may be justified. Financial Aid decisions are managed directly by the Head of School. Please contact the Admissions Department for information.

4.13. Room Parents

American Academy Casablanca seeks to engage parents as an active part of the educational and formative processes of their children. As such, parents are invited to serve as Room Parents. Parents are invited to sign up to provide support to AAC in a variety of ways throughout the year. These include helping to arrange events, fundraisers for the Service Learning Program, celebrations, the AAC Fall Festival, and much more. The Teacher/Principal is responsible for overseeing the volunteer work of Room Parents.

Each homeroom in Exploratorium and Primary requests the participation of room parents, specifically for each class. Each grade level in Middle School and High School requests the support of room parents that support the overall grade level, as opposed to the specific homeroom. There is no limit to the total number of room parents that may serve a given class or level each year.

4.14. Image Use

AAC uses student images in promotional material. Names do not accompany an images. If a parent would prefer their child's image is not used they may contact the Office of Public Relations in writing and the school will not use that child's image.

5. Additional Guidelines for the Exploratorium

Because the needs of young children and their parents are unique in relation to the whole school community the following sections outline variances of AAC school policies developed to best support the Exploratorium.

Body Rest Time-All children in grades lower than Kindergarten will have a body rest time too. Effective rest and sleep strategies are important factors in ensuring a child feels secure and safe in an environment. "Rest" is defined as a period of inactivity, solitude, calmness or tranquility, and can include a child being in a state of sleep. Each child needs to bring their own small pillow, sheet and blanket with their name on it. Children's bed linen will be brought home to be washed every two weeks.

Extra Uniforms in the Exploratorium-Exploratorium students are asked to bring in two extra sets of clothing daily and an oversized t-shirt to be used as an art smock. Please label all clothing to help identify lost items.

Toys from Home-Students are allowed to bring a single object from home such as a book or soft animal as it can offer comfort; act as a practice in sharing as well as responsibility for personal items; and offer a window into interests, developed games and stories. No objects are allowed that make noise or promote aggressive play. Please do not bring any item that would cause great upset if lost or broken. If the item is left at school the student will have to wait until the next school day to retrieve the item as part of the practice of responsibility and flexibility. While we make every effort to care for all materials, teachers are ultimately not responsible for items brought from home.



Parent/Guardian Consent Form

By signing below our family acknowledges that we are in agreement with the Community Handbook policies and that we will meet our obligations as members of the school. This agreement must be signed each year by all families and returned to the appropriate school office in order for the child to attend classes.

Please note that school administration interprets this document to ensure the best overall school environment. Also, this document could possibly change during the school year-the community will be notified of any changes.

We appreciate your support in working with ou	ur children.	
Student Name	Grade Level	Date
Parent/Guardian Name	Parent/Guardian Signature	